Journalism Education Association Mentor Program 

Frequently Asked Questions – Funding & Operation

Q. What is the funding for the JEA Mentor Program?

A. JEA pays for the training of new mentors and provides ongoing professional development of all mentors. Each mentor is encouraged to attend one Mentor Forum per school year at the JEA/NSPA convention. JEA provides hotel and travel for mentors who also perform required tasks.  State scholastic press associations provide stipend support; many SPAs enlist additional support from state- or regional-level funders. The Yellow Chair Foundation provides additional stipend support for states that cannot procure full funding of stipends.
Q.  What is the rationale for the stipend for each mentor?

A.
The stipend provides the money to cover travel costs, making copies or purchasing teaching materials, taking mentees out for a dinner meeting. Any money left over is the mentor’s modest payment for the time invested. Our funders have said that compensating the mentors and tying that compensation to the completion of certain requirements (such as completing semi-annual reports) helps promote accountability. Many of the mentors have reported that they consider their mentoring more of a professional commitment because they receive a stipend and that their family and friends also have been more supportive because they are being paid and not just volunteering their time.

Q. Is there any flexibility in determining the amount of the stipend?

A.  Yes. The Mentor Program recognizes that many states have found difficulty securing enough funding for the stipend for each mentor each year. While some stipend assistance is available from the Yellow Chair Foundation, we expect each state scholastic press association to make a good-faith effort to pay as much as they reasonably can toward its mentor stipends.  If a state is still unable come up with enough funding, we offer the following recommendations for setting the stipend amount:

1. JEA suggests an annual stipend of $1,000-$2,500 per mentor.
2. States should take into consideration variables like the distances mentors travel to meet with their mentees, the amount mentors are spending on resources for their mentees, the number of mentees with whom a mentor is working.
JEA will invoice the state scholastic press associations in the summer each year. SPAs will still send their yearly stipend support payment to JEA by Aug. 10. JEA will pay each mentor when all reporting/recordkeeping has been completed at the end of each semester.

Q.  The program application states we must “maintain funding through one or more funders for a stipend each year for each mentor for the two-year minimum commitment to this program.” Does that mean we will be in the program for only two years?

A. No. In fact, we hope that your state will remain part of the program as long as it exists. The two-year minimum provides a window of financial planning so funding is in place as you start up. You then have two years to find continued funding for the following year(s). Securing mentor stipend funding is a continual process.

Q. The original commitment for mentors is two years. Can someone become a mentor for just one year?

A. No. Mentors make a two-year commitment to their mentees, so we want them to stay in the program for a minimum of two years.  Additionally, their training and on-going professional development is a financial investment by the Journalism Education Association. We want our mentors to stay with the program as long as possible. In addition, veteran mentors provide an excellent experience for their mentees, help other mentors with ideas and resources and enrich the program as a whole. 


Q. Can a mentor remain in the program for more than two years?

A.
Yes. In fact, we hope most mentors will want to continue beyond the initial two-year term. And most of our current mentors have stayed in the program beyond two years. Their continuance in the program helps provide a stronger network of new-teacher support in the state. 

Q. How many mentees does each mentor actually work with?
A. In the first year, we ask mentors to have at least two mentees with a two-year commitment. Often a mentor will take on a third or even a fourth, depending on the time available. In the second year, we ask mentors to take on more new mentees with a two-year commitment. That means in the mentor’s second year, the mentor may work with four (or more) mentees. By adding some and dropping some each year, mentors will ideally have four or more mentees. Those who have only one mentee are considered part-time mentors and receive a half stipend.
Q. What happens to the mentees at the end of the two-year commitment?

A. We give the mentors the option of extending their mentoring relationship in a more informal way for an additional year. Not all mentees need or want this. At the end of the two years, the mentor will cease formal mentoring yet maintain a relationship as a resource. The JEA Mentor Program will continue to keep in contact with “graduated” mentees as a follow-up when we evaluate the long-term effectiveness of the Mentor Program.

Q. What happens to the mentees when the mentor leaves the Mentor Program?

A. We ask mentors to give us a one-year notice when they plan to leave the program. In their final year of mentoring, we ask them not to take on new mentees but to just finish up the two-year commitment with their new mentees from the previous year. 

Q. What if a mentor has a sudden illness or emergency and cannot give a one-year notice?

A. These things can happen. The principal agreement states, “There may be circumstances [when] an assigned mentor may not be able to complete his or her assigned mentoring role. … Every effort will be made to arrange for an alternate mentor at least by the following school year.” We will contact other mentors who are geographically close to continue the mentoring for the retiring mentor’s mentees.

Q. How will we know what progress is being made with the mentees in our state?

A.  Your mentors are the best source of information about the mentees from your state. Stay in contact with them. Ask them questions. Invite them to a board meeting to share their experiences and their mentees’ challenges and achievements. The mentors are required to report to the JEA Mentoring Committee and to their state-level funders twice a year – at the end of each semester, so you will receive those reports. Mentoring.jea.org postings about mentoring and the program will give a sense of the work of the program and support we provide for mentors and mentees.

Q. Our state has funding for our two-year commitment, but what if, at some point down the road, we cannot find continued funding?

A.  Once you have established funding for mentors, if you realize that there could be a problem in continuing financial support, please let us know as soon as possible. The Yellow Chair Foundation can provide additional stipend support. As soon as a state realizes that its funding will likely end or diminish, the state applicant should apply for stipend support for the coming year. 
Q.  How much support will Yellow Chair provide and for what period of time?

A.  Stipend support varies depending on the amount of in-state funding available each year. Priority is given to states already in the program. See the JEA Memorandum of Understanding for more details.
Q. The Mentor Program application states that we agree “to provide as much assistance as possible, financial and otherwise, to the mentees in [our] state.” What kind of support does that mean?

A. It is important to mentees to belong to the professional community of journalism teachers in your state. Starting out as a publication teacher/adviser can be a challenging experience, professionally, emotionally and financially. We hope that your state scholastic press association would provide incentives for new teachers to become active in your organization by providing any or all of the following for the JEA mentees for their first two years: waiver of membership fees; waiver or reduction of fees for SPA workshops, conferences, and other events; welcome and recognition at SPA events; and waiver or reduction of fees for publication critiques or competitions. 

